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Excellency, Madam Prime Minister!
Dear President of the Nordic Association of Agricultural Scientists Professor Svein Skøien!

Dear Parliamentary Secretary of the Ministry of Agriculture of Latvia, Mr. Armands Krauze!
Dear Chair of the Division of Agriculture and Forestry of Latvian Academy of Sciences Prof. Baiba Rivža! 
Dear Rector of Latvian University of Agriculture Professor Irina Pilvere! 
Distinguished guests and participants of the 25th Congress of the Nordic Association of Agricultural Scientists! 
Our time is full of stress and amplified emotional temperature as a result of the contemporary geopolitical situation;  taking place in such an atmosphere, the debate on cooperation among the Nordic and Baltic countries does reflect an acute need for consolidated actions to be taken in a number of fields on an even larger scale. This meeting is a reflection of this feeling and the need for collective understanding and support. Let me now concentrate on my personal impressions of cooperation with Norwegian scientists, and I hope you would agree that the opinion of one of the Nordic countries might be generalized to that of most of the Scandinavian and Baltic countries.
Two years ago, encouraged by professors of the University of Latvia, I started looking for contacts with Norwegian scholars and with the help of Norwegian Academy of Sciences succeeded to find the most appropriate partners for future cooperation. Our intention was aimed towards modelling a new vision for sustainable regional development in all spheres: economics; rural and ecological resources; food; energy; agriculture; health care; the social, educational and cultural areas. These issues are both on the agenda of the present meeting and the Latvian Presidency of the Council of the European Union. Some time ago I got acquainted with ideas of Jørgen Randers, Professor of Climate Strategy at the Norwegian Business School. In his books “The Limits to Growth” (1972) and “Elements of the System Dynamics Method” (1980), a systemic approach to the future modelling of European development through climate and social change is presented. These publications surprised me by the farsighted vision in drawing up a scenario that is also the key topic of our meeting today. 

In his latest book “2052 – A Global Forecast for the Next Forty Years”, published in 2012, Jørgen Randers introduces us to novel observations and statements of forecast, while the titles of the chapters dwell on the paradigm of Food and Footprint. Most of his prognosis fall into certain areas, and these observations are not complimentary. For example, “Planetary Ecosystems will suffer”, “Un-used Bio-capacity will plunge”,  “Food Production will satisfy reduced demand”, “Bio-fuels and white meat will advance”, “Nature limited to Parks” – to name just a few of the warning statements. 

Is there basis for optimism and where can it be found? In future system modelling through cooperation among regions with similar climatic, geographic, biological, mental and social conditions, taking into consideration the risks and benefits of regional and local items. It implies more emphasis to be laid on local solutions and exercises in collective creativity. On behalf of the Latvian Academy of Sciences, I cordially wish this distinguished auditorium a fruitful debate and finding practical solutions in our Nordic search for sustainable rural development! 
